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Executive Summary

The 27th meeting of the APEC Counter-Terrorism Task Force (CTTF) was held in Kazan, Russia, on May 24-25, 2012.  
During the second and final CTTF meeting of 2012, CTTF members received an update on 2012 Counter-Terrorism Action Plans; discussed potential mechanisms for strengthening the evaluation of CTTF capacity building initiatives; reviewed progress on planned and completed projects in support of the CTTF Workplan and the APEC Counter-Terrorism and Secure Trade Strategy, including next steps for providing a progress report to APEC Senior Officials at their next meeting in September; discussed the requirements to renew the CTTF’s mandate; and approved Indonesian Ambassador Harry Purwanto as the 2013-2014 CTTF Chair.
The United States provided a presentation on its approach to critical infrastructure protection.  The Russian Federation delivered presentations on the recently adopted Financial Action Task Force standards, security preparations for the APEC Leaders’ and Ministers’ Meetings in Vladivostok, and on the impact of radicalization on APEC economies.  In addition, CTTF members received presentations by representatives from the World Customs Organization and the United Nations Counter-Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate.  
CTTF members also received a presentation from the APEC Secretariat on the Strategic Planning Process that has been developed to assist APEC sub-fora in developing their own strategic plans.  
The next CTTF meeting will be held in Indonesia in February 2013.

Summary Report

APEC Counter-Terrorism Task Force Meeting

May 24-25, 2012

The 27th meeting of the APEC Counter-Terrorism Task Force (CTTF) was held in Kazan, Russia on May 24-25, 2012.  Participants from 18 member economies attended, in addition to representatives from the UN Counter-Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate (CTED) and the World Customs Organization (WCO).  The meeting was chaired by CTTF Chair Anne Witkowsky of the United States.

OPENING REMARKS AND APEC SECRETARIAT BUSINESS

The Chair welcomed CTTF members and guest experts to the second and final CTTF meeting of 2012.  She noted that the CTTF is engaged in a great deal of ongoing work, including work that will need to be completed before the September’s Leaders’ and Ministers’ meetings in Vladivostok.  The Chair emphasized the importance of intersessional activities, noting that CTTF members will not meet again in person until 2013, and underscored the value of prioritizing the CTTF’s work into the Counter-Terrorism and Secure Trade (CT/ST) Strategy’s four work streams (Secure Supply Chains, Secure Travel, Secure Finance, and Secure Infrastructure) and keeping the CTTF focused on strengthening the security, efficiency and resilience of regional trade, transportation, and financial systems.  
The APEC Secretariat reviewed ongoing tasks and CTTF business that was completed intersessionally.  Completed work included CTTF approval of the revised 2012 CTTF Work Plan and the adoption of a set of recommendations for improving the annual Counter-terrorism Action Plan (CTAP) Summary Report.  The Secretariat also circulated the final summary report for CTTF-1 and the draft Non-Paper on Strengthening Capacity Building Monitoring and Evaluation prepared by the CTTF Friends of the Chair Group.  The Secretariat reported on the intersessional approval of two U.S. aviation security workshop proposals:  a Low Cost/No Cost Security and Checkpoint Optimization Workshop and a Canine Explosives Detection Workshop.  
The Secretariat addressed the need for the CTTF to seek a renewal of its terms of reference from APEC Senior Officials at the end of this year.  The current terms of reference state that the CTTF will meet from 2011-2012 and then review its achievements and invite APEC Senior Officials to consider its future.
counter-terrorism action plans (CTAPs)
The Chair highlighted the value of the CTAPs for informing the CTTF’s work, and for identifying areas in which members’ counterterrorism capacities need to be strengthened.  The Chair then provided CTTF members with an opportunity to report on their 2012 CTAPs.  The United States provided an update on its 2012 CTAP, noting the January 2012 release of the U.S. National Strategy for Global Supply Chain Security and additional steps it has taken to implement APEC counter-terrorism commitments.  Indonesia and the Russian Federation remarked on the value of the CTAPs and their expectation to submit their respective CTAPs to the APEC Secretariat by October 1st.  The UN CTED representative expressed strong support for the comprehensive scope of the CTAPs, and how they assist economies in developing well defined CT strategies.  The Chair highlighted the CTTF members’ record-setting submission of 16 CTAPs last year and strongly encouraged all members to submit a CTAP this year.
CAPACITY BUILDING EVALUATION
The Chair noted the CTTF Friends of the Chair Group’s work intersessionally to develop a non-paper containing five recommendations to improve the CTTF’s process for monitoring and evaluating capacity building projects.  Member economies approved the non-paper and agreed to maintain the Friends of the Chair Group, which will work with the Secretariat to oversee the application of the recommendations to several new or existing CTTF projects.  The Chair noted the APEC Budget Management Committee’s (BMC) development of a pilot project to assess the impact of capacity building projects.  To avoid duplication of efforts and to promote transparency, the CTTF and BMC will update one another on their respective efforts.  Mexico, Australia, Canada, and Russia expressed support for the CTTF’s work in this area.  New Zealand proposed making the recommendation regarding the voluntary preparation of a lessons learned report a requirement.  Australia suggested that the CTTF explore the possibility of having external bodies such as the United Nations evaluate its projects.  The Friends of the Chair Group will consider these suggestions.  The Russian Federation emphasized that the non-paper should be a living document.  
Given the widespread need for CT capacity building, CTED suggested that APEC, and the CTTF in particular, evaluate its capacity building programs from start to finish.  CTED provided its perspective on the process of evaluating capacity building initiatives, noting key challenges such as determining what to measure and then obtaining valid, reliable, and timely information.  CTED invited the CTTF and CTED to maintain a dialogue in this area.  
A representative from the APEC BMC reported on the status of its pilot project.  Members were initially briefed on the pilot program in Moscow, and there have been no significant advancements since that time.  The BMC underscored that the CTTF non-paper complements the work being done in the BMC, expressed openness to its going forward, and highlighted the need to establish clear baselines and draw up pilot training programs.  The BMC also suggested being as specific as possible and developing measurement tools or key performance indicators, such as conducting surveys two to three months after the completion of the project.  Australia recommended that project evaluation should begin at the outset of a project’s design if not prior to its commencement, in order to create a sense of ownership among the stakeholders and increase the project’s chance of success and value-added outcomes.  Canada expressed its full support for the CTTF’s project evaluation efforts, and remarked that the current restraint on members’ financial resources underlines the importance of cooperation in this area.
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CTTF Work Plan AND THE APEC COUNTER-TERRORISM AND SECURE TRADE STRATEGY
Members reviewed progress on planned and completed projects in support of the CTTF Work Plan and the Counter-Terrorism and Secure Trade Strategy.  
Secure Supply Chains
Vietnam updated members on the 3rd APEC Workshop on Air Cargo Security.  The workshop was co-sponsored by Australia, Singapore, and the United States and was held in Vietnam on April 19-20, 2012.  The International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO), the World Customs Organization (WCO), and the International Air Transport Association (IATA) were among the participants along with Vietnam, Singapore, and China’s national airlines, as well as United Airlines, based in the United States.  Vietnam reported that it submitted a workshop report to APEC member economies and that APEC will continue to develop best practices in air cargo security.  The United States, Mexico, and UN CTED expressed support for Vietnam’s leadership in this area.
The United States offered an update on the Trade Recovery Project being conducted jointly with the Transportation Working Group (TPTWG) and Subcommittee on Customs Procedures (SCCP).  This project was endorsed by CTTF members at the February 2012 meeting in Moscow.  The United States is revising its Trade Recovery Concept note and will circulate it to the members of SCCP, TPTWG, and CTTF for their review intersessionally.  APEC funding approval for this project will be sought in September 2012.  Canada remarked that resilience is a critical component of the CT/ST strategy and that it looks forward to future pilot projects on trade recovery.  The United States reported on its continuing outreach efforts to promote its National Global Supply Chain Security Strategy.  The Chair requested that the United States continue to report back to the CTTF on the results of its outreach and the implementation of the strategy in collaboration with the community of international stakeholders in the global supply chain.
Secure Travel

Members reviewed a number of planned projects that will take place throughout 2012 and 2013.  The United States updated members on three projects related to Secure Travel that will be implemented in conjunction with the APEC Transportation Working Group.  These projects include workshops related to Bus Anti-Terrorism in Manila, Philippines on July 24-26, 2012, Canine Screening and Aviation Security in Australia in late 2012, and Low Cost/No Cost Security and Checkpoint Optimization Capabilities in Thailand in 2013.  The Philippines, Russia, Thailand, Vietnam, and Mexico spoke of the importance of the bus security workshop to tourism, transportation, and economic security.  To help promote integrated efforts, the Chair and the Russian Federation urged members to invite representatives across their respective stakeholder agencies to participate in this workshop.
The United States informed members on the progress of the APEC Travel Facilitation Initiative.  The SOM Steering Committee on Economic and Technical Cooperation (SCE) is considering a proposal to establish a steering committee for implementing the Travel Facilitation Initiative.  If approved, all APEC sub-fora including the CTTF will be asked to appoint a representative to this committee.  The United States also updated members on two projects led by the APEC Business Mobility Group (BMG) related to Developing Trusted Traveler Characteristics and Developing Best Practices on Implementing Advance Passenger Information Systems.  The CTTF will have an opportunity to review the BMG’s report on its Trusted Traveler project once it is compiled this summer, as well as the Advanced Passenger Information proposal.  These documents will be formally circulated for CTTF approval once they have been approved by the lead APEC sub-fora.
Secure Finance

Australia updated members on its planned project to protect Designated Non-Financial Businesses and Professions (DNFBPs) from being misused for terrorist financing, which was approved during the February 2012 CTTF meeting and will be implemented in consultation with several international bodies and the APEC Small and Medium Enterprises Working Group.  A project inception meeting was conducted in Kuala Lumpur on April 24, 2012.  Member economies at the meeting included the United States, Malaysia, Mexico, and the Philippines.  Representatives from the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) and Asia Pacific Group on Money Laundering (APG) were also present.  Australia plans to develop participant selection criteria for its February/March 2013 capacity building workshop in order to train the appropriate government officials.  Indonesia offered to host capacity building in this area next year.  Canada noted that this is a key national priority and that it supports  FATF’s involvement.  Malaysia will host the second planning meeting for the workshop later this year.  The Russian Federation delivered a presentation on the recently adopted Financial Action Task Force (FATF) standards.  
Secure Infrastructure

Canada shared information on next steps for its project on Major Events Security Planning, sharing a think piece identifying gaps in major event security capabilities and offering two possibilities for future work for CTTF members to consider.  The project would consist of a major events security framework hosted online that would provide APEC members with tools to undertake a step-by-step process in hosting a major event.  Canada outlined two options for the development of this framework.  The first option is to approach the APEC Secretariat for technical hosting of a virtual database as well as hosting one or two workshops such as the one held earlier in 2012.  The second option is to partner with the United Nations Interregional Crime and Justice Research Institute (UNICRI), allowing the CTTF to build from its expertise in this area.  Canada also continues to compile a lessons learned document on protecting infrastructure during major events, including the G8 and the Olympics.  CTTF members were asked to contact the Secretariat with their preferred option by mid-June.  Canada is seeking funding and co-sponsorship of this initiative.  Mexico, Australia, the Russian Federation, Chinese Taipei, Indonesia, and the United States acknowledged Canada’s expertise and applauded its work in this area.  Indonesia highlighted that it will be hosting a table top exercise and field exercises through the ASEAN Defense Ministers’ process in July 2013 on major event security and therefore will consider being a co-sponsor.    
The Russian Federation delivered a presentation on tourism security and updated CTTF members on plans for the APEC Tourism Ministerial meeting on July 24 in Khabarovsk.  The United States provided a presentation on its approach to critical infrastructure protection (CIP).  The United State chronicled the development of its risk-based approach to CIP in an all-hazards environment, as outlined in its 2009 National Infrastructure Protection Plan (NIPP).  The United States also shared its list of critical infrastructure sectors and public-private partnership framework, in addition to examples of specific CIP programs and tools.  The United States recognized that APEC member economies may categorize critical infrastructure sectors differently from the United States,  though they may have some in common with the United States, such as energy and water.

The Chair noted that the CTTF could include discussion of CIP best practices in future discussions of the Secure Infrastructure work stream. 
Other Areas

The Russian Federation delivered presentations on security preparations for the APEC Leaders’ and Ministers’ Meetings in Vladivostok and on the impact of radicalization on APEC economies.
APEC COUNTER-TERRORISM AND SECURE TRADE STRATEGY
The Chair noted that an important role of the CTTF is to serve as a coordinator for implementation of the APEC Counter-Terrorism and Secure Trade Strategy, as well as a facilitator and conveyor of information among relevant APEC sub-fora.  To respond to the APEC Ministers’ tasking for an annual progress report on implementation of the Strategy, the Chair recommended that the CTTF prepare a short report describing progress to date.  The Chair proposed that her staff would prepare a first draft of the report intersessionally, and in so doing would reach out to relevant APEC sub-fora for their input.  The report would be reviewed and approved by CTTF members and all relevant sub-fora.  The Chair also noted that the report would need to be completed by August for consideration by APEC Senior Officials in September.  Members approved the proposed process of drafting the progress report and also discussed the requirement to renew the CTTF’s mandate.  The Secretariat will circulate a revised CTTF Terms of Reference and a short justification for renewing the CTTF mandate for CTTF approval intersessionally in order to present the mandate to APEC Senior Officials at the Concluding SOM.
ACTIVITIES IN OTHER INTERNATIONAL FORA
Members received updates on relevant activities being undertaken in other international fora.  The World Customs Organization (WCO) updated members on three specific activities, including the UNODC-WCO Container Control Programme, the Global Shield Programme, and the Technical Information Forum.  With 14 port control units now operational, the WCO’s Container Control Programme has expanded the scope of its seizures beyond drugs to improvised explosive device precursors, copyrighted materials, and other commodities.  In October or November of this year, the WCO will host a train-the-trainer style seminar in Bangkok that will be open to WCO Members’ customs and law enforcement agencies.  The WCO also discussed the 2012 Technical Information Forum held in Malaysia, which brought together varied stakeholders in border management, from industry to media to customs officials.  The aim of the forum is to discuss new technologies and innovations and for the WCO to update its technical database.  The Chair requested that CTTF members encourage their customs and law enforcement officials as appropriate to participate in these seminars.  The United States added its support for the Global Shield Programme and encouraged economies to participate in the program.  
The UN CTED representative discussed how ongoing global challenges impact its activities, such as ongoing financial crises, coordination of counterterrorism stakeholders, and the protection of human rights.  CTED pledged its ongoing support of the CTTF and thanked members for the excellent work it has undertaken.  The Chair emphasized the importance of CTED’s involvement in the CTTF and expressed appreciation for members’ commitment and support.  

Vietnam reported on the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) Inter-Sessional Meeting on Counter Terrorism and Transnational Crime, which it co-chaired with Canada in March 2012.  Fifteen APEC members participated in the meeting, which emphasized multilateral cooperation, information sharing and ongoing dialogue on CT and transnational organized crime.  Vietnam and Canada stressed the need to avoid overlap and duplication between ARF and APEC.  Japan provided an update on its counterterrorism capacity building cooperation within ASEAN, including three seminars planned for 2012 and the development of an internal information-sharing mechanism.  These included the first ASEAN Seminar on Inland Water Management, held in Cambodia in February 2012, which helped to deepen knowledge and the exchange of information in the area of illicit trafficking in drugs and persons.  The second seminar on the ASEAN Counter-Terrorism Executive Program was held in Singapore in March 2012, which helped build networks of executive-level officials in charge of counter-terrorism and allowed the officials to share analysis of terrorism in the ASEAN region. The third ASEAN seminar on the Outcome of the Research on the Motivation of Terrorism and Root Causes of Terrorism shared the results of a one year research project on motivations of former terrorists, to better inform effective counter-terrorism policies in the ASEAN region.  
Australia reported on the inaugural meeting of the Global Counterterrorism Forum’s (GCTF) Southeast Asia Working Group, which was co-chaired and hosted by Indonesia.  The meeting took place at the Jakarta Centre for Law Enforcement Cooperation in Semarang on March 6-7, 2012.  A total of 87 participants from 30 countries and four international organizations attended the meeting.  The meeting’s theme was “The Management and Custody of Terrorist Detainees in Prisons.”  Prison management, in-prison radicalization, and the need for well constructed rehabilitation programs were among the discussion topics.  The working group developed an extensive work plan focused on addressing new and emerging challenges in regional counter-terrorism cooperation in the areas of Prison Management, De-radicalization and Countering Violent Extremism, Law Enforcement Cooperation, and Judicial and Prosecutorial Cooperation.
APEC STRATEGIC PLANNING PROCESS 
Members received a presentation from the APEC Secretariat on the Strategic Planning Process that has been developed to assist APEC sub-fora within the APEC SOM Steering Committee on ECOTECH (SCE).  The Secretariat reported on its long-term evaluation of APEC projects, as well as the basis of APEC’s strategic and annual planning process, and highlighted the importance of key process and performance indicators.  While the Secretariat complimented the CTTF on its strategic planning efforts, it also highlighted the importance of identifying key performance indicators for the CTTF’s work as well as the complexity of its work, such as implementing risk-based solutions and strategies for secure travel, secure finance, secure infrastructure, and supply chains under the CT/ST Strategy. 
2013-2014 CTTF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR
The CTTF Chair reminded members that the current two-year term of the CTTF Chair and Vice-Chair will expire at the end of 2012.  Ambassador Harry Purwanto of Indonesia put his name forward for consideration and was approved unanimously to serve a two-year term as the next CTTF Chair.  The position of Vice Chair remains open.  The Chair encouraged members to consult with their capitals and notify the Chair or the Secretariat if any are interested in seeking the Vice-Chair position. 

NEXT MEETING AND CLOSING REMARKS
Indonesia welcomed the CTTF members to attend the next meeting, which will be held in Indonesia sometime in February of 2013.  Indonesia will notify the Secretariat of the specific dates which would then be shared with Member Economies.
The Chair provided member economies with her closing remarks, including comments on accomplishments and some lessons learned.  She highlighted the development and adoption of the APEC Consolidated Counter-Terrorism and Secure Trade Strategy; implementation of APEC counter-terrorism commitments, to include capacity building programs through the development and implementation of a wide range of workshops and technical assistance programs coordinated with relevant APEC sub-fora; identification of gaps in members’ counter-terrorism capacity and emerging counter-terrorism threats through the utilization of the Counter-Terrorism Action Plans (CTAPs) and roundtable discussions of APEC members and guest experts; coordinating and facilitating cooperation on APEC’s counter-terrorism and secure trade initiatives through cross-fora cooperation and leveraging the expertise of relevant international organizations to understand the context of related work and opportunities in other international fora.
The Chair recommended three main goals for the CTTF going forward:  to ensure robust capacity building work is carried out in each of the Counter-Terrorism and Secure Trade Strategy’s four cross-cutting activity areas; to continue to improve the CTAP process and summary report to maximize its relevance to the CTTF’s work; and to continue to support a coordination role on APEC secure trade issues across APEC sub-fora and maintain engagement with relevant international organizations.
The Chair thanked all members profusely for their active participation and important work accomplished in the APEC Counterterrorism Task Force, and thanked the Secretariat for its support, as her own team.  The Chair extended her appreciation to the Russian Federation for its generous hospitality during 2012 and expressed appreciation to Vice-Chair Dmitry Feoktistov for his service and partnership over the past two years, together with that of his staff.
Members expressed their appreciation to the Chair for her leadership and hard work in making the CTTF a successful group.


